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WELCOME ABOARD NEW MEMBERS

Hector Class, Bronx; Herbert Conley, Manhattan; Stephen Golis, Maspeth; Lionel Mariotte, Bronx; Derek Pollitt, Brooklyn

ANOTHER NYRG DAVID L. SCHNAIR RECIPIENT
This award is given to honor and to recognize outstanding contributions of volunteers. The BVA established this award in 1994 in memory and in honor of a NYRG member, David L. Schnair, who was a BVA Board Member and a BVA Volunteer for nearly five decades.  
In 2007 the NYRG long time Treasurer Jack Shapiro was the winner of this prestigious award, and in 2012 past NYRG President Enrique Sanchez will follow in his footsteps. Below is the application that was submitted in his behalf.
The officers and members of the New York Regional Group of this esteemed organization are both proud and honored to place the name of Enrique D. Sanchez Millan into consideration for the 2012 David L. Schnair Award in order that he may receive well earned recognition for his voluntary contributions to our regional group.

Enrique D. Sanchez Millan, known by most of us as Enrique Sanchez, has demonstrated his dedication to our regional group through his efforts to ensure that we can look forward to our semi-annual meetings knowing that he has made the necessary contacts and arrangements to ensure that meeting participants can relax with a cup of coffee or juice, along with an assortment of pastries, upon arriving for each meeting. In addition, Enrique forms a team that assists him with the delivery, preparation, and serving of lunch after each meeting; helping to make our regional group meetings a positive experience.

In addition to our regional group meetings, Enrique is a member of a support group at both the Manhattan and Bronx Medical Centers. He meets with the Manhattan  VIST Coordinator’s groups on Tuesdays and Fridays, and meets with the Bronx coordinator’s group on Thursdays. In fact, Enrique was personally involved with helping to get the Bronx VAMC a VIST coordinator. This coordinator has already sent 10 blinded veterans to the Eastern Blind Rehabilitation Center and 3 to the VISTA program in New Jersey. Enrique was a viable factor in the rapid growth and quick success at the Bronx facility.

Another highlight of Enrique’s involvement with our group is his enabling our members to become active participants in the annual New York City Veterans Day Parade. He accomplished this by contacting the coordinator responsible for those veterans’ service organizations desiring to participate in the parade, and added our name to the list. He made certain the NYRG-BVA banner and flag were prominently displayed on the float or the transportation parade vehicle. Through his efforts, we have participated in each parade since 2005, resulting in an increase in the visibility of the BVA! 

Enrique went up the chairs as an officer of the NYRG and in 2004 started to serve two consecutive one year terms as president. Enrique is a constant recruiter and a good will ambassador for the BVA in his contacts with returning, recently blinded servicemen and women from the Middle East war areas, and he is a tireless telephone caller to the homes of the blinded veterans in the Bronx and Manhattan areas  checking on their well-being during the heat of Summer and the freezing temperature of Winter as well as checking on their food supplies. Enrique made certain that the veterans received a card on their birthday signed by their fellow support group members and personally mails them.

At the National level, Enrique has demonstrated his willingness to help raise the visibility of others who have served the BVA with distinction by utilizing his personal skills and talents to fabricate memorabilia in honor of those who have dedicated themselves to serving our membership. At the closing ceremonies of our 2011 convention in Las Vegas, Enrique presented Tom Miller, our retiring Executive Director, and Naftali Sanchez, our retiring Chaplain, with their personalized BVA belt buckles as their 
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departing gifts. It was a once in a lifetime opportunity and Enrique responded in an appropriate manner.

Before the current BVA national membership director of membership took over there was poor record keeping of members, thus we are not sure when Enrique actually joined the BVA, but we are sure it was somewhere in the 1970’s, and since his commitment to the BVA he has not missed a BVA National Convention. 

Enrique Sanchez  has around 7,000 volunteer hours and his devoted efforts to volunteer work were once again acknowledged by being given the 2012 Presidential Award from Voluntary Services at the Manhattan VAMC. 

We sincerely hope the members of the award panel will make a favorable conclusion for this candidate, who we believe is most qualified for an award named after a previous member of the New York Regional Group.

NEW VA FORM AVAILABLE FOR ORDERING VETERANS Grave MARKER MEDALLION

The Department of Veterans Affairs has streamlined the process for families of deceased Veterans to receive a medallion which can be affixed to grave markers at private cemeteries and indicates the Veteran status of the deceased. 

“This new form streamlines the ordering process, making it easier for families to order the medallion,” said Secretary of Veterans Affairs Eric K. Shinseki. “The families want everyone to know that their loved one was a veteran.  We should help them do that in any way we can.”

Previously, families ordered the medallion using the form to order a government headstone or marker.  VA has introduced a new form – VA Form 40-1330M – for use solely to order a medallion.  The older form, VA Form 40-1330, remains in place to order a traditional government headstone or marker.

The medallion is a device furnished in lieu of a traditional Government headstone or grave marker for Veterans whose death occurred on or after November 1, 1990, and whose grave in a private cemetery is marked with a privately purchased headstone or marker.  Under federal law, eligible veterans buried in a private cemetery are entitled to either a government-furnished grave marker or the medallion, but not both.

The medallion is available in three sizes: 5 inches, 3 inches and 1 ½ inches in width.  Each bronze medallion features the image of a folded burial flag adorned with laurels and is inscribed with the word “Veteran” at the top and the veteran’s branch of service at the bottom.

Next of kin receive the medallion, along with a kit that allows the family or the staff of a private cemetery to affix the medallion to a headstone, grave marker, mausoleum or columbarium niche cover.

The medallion is available only to veterans buried in private cemeteries without a government headstone or marker.  Families of eligible decedents may also order a memorial headstone or marker when remains are not available for interment.

More information about the medallion or headstones and markers can be found at www.cem.va.gov/cem/hm/hmorder.asp. To download the VA Form 40-1330M, Claim for Government Medallion, go to www.va.gov/vaforms/va/pdf/VA40-1330M.pdf.

VA operates 131 national cemeteries in 39 states and Puerto Rico and 33 soldiers’ lots and monument sites.  Nearly four million Americans, including veterans of every war and conflict — from the Revolutionary War to the current conflicts in Iraq and Afghanistan — are buried in VA’s national cemeteries on more than 19,000 acres.

Veterans with a discharge issued under conditions other than dishonorable, their spouses and eligible dependent children can be buried in a VA national cemetery.  Other burial benefits available for all eligible veterans, regardless of whether they are buried in a national cemetery or a private cemetery, include a burial flag, a Presidential Memorial Certificate and a government headstone, grave marker or medallion.

Information on VA burial benefits can be obtained from national cemetery offices, from the VA Web site on the Internet at www.cem.va.gov or by calling VA regional offices toll-free at 1-800-827-1000.

VIDEO DESCRIPTION FOR TV

On August 25, 2011, the Commission released a Report and Order to adopt rules requiring video description for certain television programming.  Video description is narrated descriptions of a television program’s key visual elements inserted into natural pauses in the program’s dialogue.  Video descriptions improve access to television programs for millions of Americans who are blind or visually impaired.

The Commission adopted rules requiring video description in 2000, but those rules were struck down by a federal court in 2002. In 2010, Congress enacted the Twenty-First Century Communications and Video Accessibility Act (CVAA), which required reinstatement of those video description rules, with certain modifications.

These video description rules require ABC, CBS, Fox, and NBC affiliates in the top 25 market areas and cable and satellite television providers with more than 50,000 subscribers to provide video description. ABC, CBS, Fox, NBC, USA, the Disney Channel, TNT, Nickelodeon, and TBS are each required to provide 50 hours of video-described prime time or children’s programming per calendar quarter. Full compliance with the rules is required on July 1, 2012.

Report and Order:

http://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2011/db0825/FCC-11-126A1.doc
http://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2011/db0825/FCC-11-126A1.pdf
http://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2011/db0825/FCC-11-126A1.txt
While the most recent release was about hearing impaired, we have along with AFB, ACB, and other organizations for the blind ensured that the Federal Communications rules include video description and other improvements for the blind. 

It is taking longer than anyone wanted, but the slow train is being moved
along as these policy’s are issued to television stations and cable networks.

CORRECTION FROM LAST NEWSLETTERI was given the incorrect bill numbers in my last newsletter, so, here is exactly what the Blinded Veterans Association Beneficiary Travel handbook said:

Support HR 3687 and S 1755 Beneficiary Travel for blinded veterans

For veterans who are currently ineligible for travel benefits, the law also does not cover the cost of travel to a BRC, thus adding to disabled veterans financial burdens. Veterans who must currently shoulder this hardship, which often involves air transportation, can be discouraged by these costs to travel to a BRC. The average age of veterans attending a BRC is 67 years old because of high prevalence of degenerative eye diseases in this age group. Currently under eligibility regulations in Title 38 U.S. Code Section 111 VHA if a veteran is accepted at a VA Blind Center for admission and rehabilitation, the Non-Service Connected (NSC) veteran must pay for their own airfare to travel to the VA Blind Center. 

In FY 2009 there were 1,932 blinded veterans admitted and 937 were non-service connected, to the ten VA Blind Centers, those service connected or who live close enough to have someone drive them, have their mileage costs covered by VHA. The average income level for 35.7% of these older veterans was less than $20,000 per year. Each year BVA finds veterans unable to afford the high costs of airfare travel for those accepted for admission at regional BRC’s.

•
When the beneficiary travel law Title 38 U.S.C. 111 was changed we believe the law and subsequent regulations were intended to address beneficiary travel applicable to veterans traveling to their local VA facilities for care. While we greatly appreciate the auto mileage increases enacted by the last congress, the special disability rehabilitation programs are only available at currently twelve multidisciplinary inpatient VA Blind Center facilities and airline travel is the more expensive travel. We strongly believe that if a severely disabled blinded veteran enrolled in VA health care, he/she must be referred to another VA facility VHA should provide for public transportation costs of this travel. When referred for blind rehabilitation these veterans are normally outpatients and for beneficiary travel purposes, they should be treated as inter-facility transfers. Title 38 U.S.C. Section 111 governing beneficiary travel and an exception for severely disabled veteran beneficiary travel associated with participation in one of the special-disabilities rehabilitative programs must occur. Disabled veterans often decline these special services to avoid the burden of the travel costs when living on low fixed incomes. The cost to expand the travel eligibility to these disabled veterans would certainly be minimal for the twelve VA BRC’s estimating $150,000 to cover the travel costs for disabled veterans.  If the responsibility continues to fall on the veteran, it will surely serve as a deterrent to blind rehabilitation or any other specialized program that requires veterans to travel great distances at their own expense.

•
If accessible rehabilitation services are not sufficient to allow disabled veterans to live independently at home, the alternative high cost of institutional care in nursing homes will occur. The average private room charge for nursing home care was $212 daily, ($77,380 annually). For a semi-private room it was $191 ($69,715 annually) according to a MetLife 2008 Survey. Even assisted living center charges of $3,031 per month ($36,372 annually) rose another 2 percent in 2008. 

•
BVA would point to these more costly alternatives as less desirable than for VA to provide travel to VA Blind Center or to SCI location for rehabilitation and for veterans to remain in their homes and function there independently.  

•
For blinded veterans and for SCI veterans in rural regions of the country in many states there are no private agencies that provide blind  or SCI  multidisciplinary rehabilitation training that compares to the specialized VA sites, or if they do they are usually outpatient services limited to few hours per week, and the blinded veteran must still face barrier of traveling every day often long distances to get to any rehab services in many states.

•
Support and please be co-sponsor of either HR 3687 or S 1755 legislation to change Section 111 of Title 38 U.S. Code “Travel allowance for blind or spinal cord injured veterans shall be authorized by Secretary VA for public transportation costs bus, train, or airfare to attend VA inpatient specialized rehabilitative centers.” 

CHANGE OF VIST TRAINING
After much discussion at our State Convention on May 12, I decided to ask Tom Miller, former Executive Director of the BVA, concerning
why doesn’t the VIST coordinators no longer have training during the BVA National Conventions. His reply follows:

“Regarding your inquiry  about the Visual Impairment Services Team (VIST)/Blind Rehabilitation  Outpatient Services (BROS)National Trading Program held in conjunction with the Blinded Veterans Association (BVA) National convention. The Secretary of the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) made a policy decision early this year that VA would no longer fund National Training Programs of more than fifty (50) persons. Several years ago, VA adopted a policy of only funding the VIST/BROS Training Program every other year.  

The VA decision to limit National Training Programs to 50 people preceded the revelation of the GSA abuses during a National Training Program. 

BVA HQ has made every attempt to get VA to reconsider the decision to discontinue National Training Programs, especially the VIST/BROS program.

I trust this explanation clears up any confusion about the elimination of the VIST/BROS National Training Program.”
NFB-NEWSLINE® Adds Reader's Digest

The National Federation of the Blind is pleased to announce that NFB-NEWSLINE®-its free service that provides independent access by print-disabled people to hundreds of local and national publications, as well as TV and job listings-has partnered with The Reader's Digest Association, Inc. to offer its very popular monthly magazine to subscribers. 

Offering more than 300 newspapers, magazines, and wire feeds, NFB-NEWSLINE® provides subscribers with on-demand access and the ability to read only those sections and articles of interest to the user from the publications available. Subscribers may read their favorite publications via a variety of methods, including using a touch-tone telephone, accessing content on the Web, via an iPhone or other iOS device, or by downloading publications to a digital talking book player or MP3 player.

To learn more about NFB-NEWSLINE®, please visit www.nfbnewsline.org. Those interested in subscribing to the service may fill out the online application form, write to nfbnewsline@nfb.org, or call (866) 504-7300. In order to be eligible for NFB-NEWSLINE®, an individual must be a US resident who is legally blind or has a physical or learning disability that prevents the independent reading of newspapers.   

INFORMATION ON VOTING

There was 17.4 million veterans who voted in the 2004 presidential election. 

Seventy-four percent of veterans cast a ballot, compared with 63 

percent of non-veterans.

Source: Voting and Registration in the Election of November 2004

 http://www.census.gov/Pres

s-Release/www/releases/arc

hives/voting/006562.html 

There was 14 million Number of veterans who voted in the 2006 congressional election. 

Sixty-one percent of veterans cast a ballot, compared with 46 percent 

of non-veterans.

Source: Voting and Registration in the Election of November 2004

 http://www.census.gov/Pres

s-Release/www/releases/archives/voting/012234.html 

Please make sure you vote this November, either by going to the polls or get an absentee ballot by calling your local Board of Elections. 
Serve your country again by casting your ballot.

CONTINUING WITH USES OF VINEGAR
•
Facial spritzer - mix 1/2 apple cider vinegar and 1/2 water into a spray bottle. Refreshing!

•
Hair Cleanser - Take 1 cup of vinegar and warm water into a large glass and use to rinse your hair after you shampoo. Vinegar adds highlights to brunette hair, restores the acid mantel, and removes soap film and sebum oil. 

GOD BLESS AMERICA! 
